
BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS 
 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 
 
 Meeting, Wednesday, 20th February, 2013 
 at 2.00 p.m. (Committee Room No. 4) 
 

NOTE: Group Meetings at 1.15 p.m. 
 

A G E N D A 
 
PART ONE 
 
1. To note any items which the Chairman considers to be of an urgent 

nature. 
 

2. To receive notice from Members who may wish to move any delegated 
 matter non-delegated and which will be decided by a majority of 
 Members present and voting at the meeting. 

 
3. Admission of Public and Press 

 
To consider whether the public and press should be excluded from the 
meeting during consideration of any of the items on the agenda. 
 

4. Declarations of Interest 
 

To receive declarations by Members and/or co-optees of interests in 
respect of items on this Agenda.  
 
Members are reminded that, in accordance with the revised Code of 
Conduct, they are required to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests 
or other registrable interests which have not already been declared in the 
Council’s Register of Interests.  (It is a criminal offence not to declare a 
disclosable pecuniary interest either in the Register or at the meeting). 
 
Members may however, also decide, in the interests of clarity and 
transparency, to declare at this point in the meeting, any such disclosable 
pecuniary interests which they have already declared in the Register,  as 
well as any other registrable or other interests.   

 
5. To confirm the Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd January, 2013 (copy 

attached) (Pages1-10). 
 
6. Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members. 
 
FOR DECISION 
 

(D) 7. Efficiency Support Grant (Pages 11-12). 
 



(R) 8. Cumbria Police and Crime Commissioner, Offer of Matched Funding to            
 Social Behaviour: CCTV (Pages 13-15). 

 

(D) 9. Pay Policy Statement 2013/14 (Pages 16-17). 
 

(D) 10. Police and Crime Plan for Cumbria 2013-2017  (Pages 18-19). 
 

(R) 11. Environmental Health Department – Establishment Change (Pages 20-23). 
 
 

NOTE      (D) - Delegated 
      (R) - For Referral to Council 
 
 

Membership of Committee 
Councillors 
 

Pidduck (Chairman) 
Sweeney (Vice-Chairman) 
Barlow 
Bell 
Cassidy 
Doughty 
Garnett 
Graham 
Guselli 
Richardson 
Seward 
Wall 
 

For queries regarding this agenda, please contact: 
 

Jon Huck 
 Democratic Services Manager 
 Tel: 01229 876312 
 Email: jwhuck@barrowbc.gov.uk 
 

Published: 12th February, 2013. 
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EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 
 
 Meeting: Wednesday 23rd January, 2013 
 at 2.00 p.m.  
 
PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, 
Bell, Cassidy, Doughty, Garnett, Graham, Hamilton, Pemberton, Richardson, and 
Seward. 
 
88 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government 

(Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) 
Order 2006 – Urgent Items 

 
RESOLVED:- That by reason of the special circumstances outlined below the 
Chairman is of the opinion that the following item of business not specified on the 
agenda should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency in accordance 
with Section 100(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972. 
 
  Item       Reason 
 
Advice Services Transition Grant   To enable the Barrow Citizen’s 
(Minute No. 99)     Advice Bureau’s application to be                      
       submitted by 28th January, 2013. 
 
89 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government 

(Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) 
Order 2006 

 
Discussion arising hereon it was 
 
RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the 
public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on 
the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined 
in Paragraph 1 (Minute Nos. 98 and 103) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said 
Act. 
 
90 – Declaration of Interests 
 
Councillor Garnett declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in the Urgent Item – 
Advice Services Transition Grant (Minute No. 99).  He was a Board Member of the 
Citizen’s Advice Bureau.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.   
 
The Chairman reminded the Committee that the Monitoring Officer had issued a 
dispensation to all Members regarding Agenda Item 8 – Budget Proposals 2013/14. 
 
91 – Minutes 
 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 12th December, 2012 were agreed as a correct 
record. 
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92 – Apologies for Absence 
 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Guselli and Wall. 
 
Councillors Pemberton and Hamilton substituted for Councillors Guselli and Wall 
respectively. 
 

93 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations 
 

The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 17th January, 
2013 were submitted for consideration. 
 
N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting. 
 
RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be 
agreed as follows:- 
 

 Housing Maintenance Investment Programme 
 

To agree the following:- 

1. Note the progress on achieving and maintaining the Decent Homes Standard 
shown at point (1) of the report; 

2. Agree the annual Investment Profile shown at Appendix C of the report;  

3. Agree monies from reserves be made available to complete the Griffin roofing 
replacement and Hindpool balcony repairs in 2013/14; and 

4. Agree continued delivery through Cumbria Housing Partners (CHP) but note 
consideration to delivery by other means should the value exceed the permitted 
level. 

 

 STAR Survey Key Findings 
 

To note the key findings of the STAR Survey as follows:- 

 87% of Tenants had been satisfied with the overall services provided; 

 88% of Tenants had been satisfied with the repairs and maintenance service; 

 90% of Tenants had been satisfied with the quality of their home; 

 85% of Tenants had found staff helpful; 

 89% of Tenants had been satisfied with the general condition of their homes; 

 89% of Tenants felt they had obtained good value for money from their rent; 

 84% of Tenants had been satisfied with their neighbourhood as a place to live; 

 80% of Tenants felt that Barrow Borough Council Housing Service had kept 
them informed; 

 79% of Tenants thought that their landlord had taken account of their views; 

 Approximately 12% of Tenants had made a complaint last year and of those, 
45% had been dissatisfied with how their complaint had been handled; and 
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 In respect of local services, 14% of Tenants had been dissatisfied with the 
appearance of their neighbourhood, 17% had been dissatisfied with grounds 
maintenance, 14% had been dissatisfied with internal cleaning and 21% had 
been dissatisfied with external cleaning. 

 

94 – Council Tax Base 2013-2014 
 

The Borough Treasurer reminded the Committee that the Council Tax Base 
calculation had been based on the number of dwellings on the valuation list adjusted 
by estimates for additions to and deletions from the list going forward into 2013-2014.  
Adjustments had also been made for exempt dwellings, disabled reductions, 
discounts, premiums and successful appeals. 
 
The Council Tax Base for the financial year 2013-2014 had been set at: 
 
 

2013-2014 2012-2013 

The whole Borough area 17,534.36 21,535.90 
Barrow unparished area 14,120.84 17,663.03 
Dalton with Newton Town Council 2,148.57 2,488.37 
Askam and Ireleth Parish Council 1,006.95 1,116.52 
Lindal and Marton Parish Council 258.00 267.98 
 
The Council Tax Base had reduced significantly from 2012-2013 as the Council Tax 
Reduction Scheme was now discounted from the calculation and was awarded 
through the settlement grant. 
 
The Council Tax Base would be used to set the Council Tax for the financial year 
2013-2014. 
 
RESOLVED:- To note the report of the Borough Treasurer. 
 

95 – Furness Maritime Trust 
 

The Executive Director informed the Committee that at the meeting of the Furness 
Maritime Trust on 12th November 2012, the trustees had agreed to register for Gift 
Aid.  Gift Aid would allow the Trust to increase the value of monetary gifts from UK 
taxpayers by claiming back the basic rate tax paid by the donor on the donation.  It 
could increase the value of donations by a quarter at no extra cost to the donor. 
 
He reported that an authorised official must be nominated by the Trust to make 
claims to the HMRC and administer the scheme.  The trustees had nominated the 
Collections and Exhibitions Manager.  The trustees had requested that the Council 
consider agreeing that the Collections and Exhibitions Manager and relevant staff be 
permitted to spend an appropriate amount of time on registering and administering 
Gift Aid for the Furness Maritime Trust. 
 
The Committee noted that the Trust had no staff itself and the Collections and 
Exhibitions Manager was a nominee for the purposes of Gift Aid.  The liability for the 
Gift Aid scheme rested with the authorised official and the trustees, not with the 
Council. 
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RESOLVED:- To agree that the Collections and Exhibitions Manager and relevant 
staff be permitted to spend an appropriate amount of time registering and 
administering Gift Aid for the Furness Maritime Trust. 
 

96 – Revised Local Development Scheme (LDS) and Planning Policy Update 
 

The Executive Director informed the Committee that changes to national planning 
policy legislation and guidance meant that Local Planning Authorities were now 
required to produce a Local Plan rather than a Local Development Framework.  The 
Local Plan could be prepared as a single document or could comprise a number of 
separate documents.  
 
The Planning Policy Working Group had been kept informed of the changes to 
legislation and guidance and the need for a Local Plan had been discussed at the 
meeting in May 2012. 
 
The purpose of the report was to present a revised LDS for approval, illustrating the 
timetable for production of the Council’s Annual Monitoring Report, an updated 
Statement of Community Involvement and a single Local Plan document. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree the Local Development Scheme, which would take effect on 
31st January, 2013 and approve the production of a single Local Plan document. 
 

97 – Borough Council Representative on Furness Enterprise Board 
 

The Executive Director reminded the Committee that Furness Enterprise had 
undergone a radical restructuring, changing its Senior Management roles, reducing 
its staffing levels, and focussing on delivery of the successful Coastal Communities 
Fund bid.  To reflect the restructure the current Board had agreed at their meeting on 
12th December 2012 to reduce the number of board members from 25 to 11 
comprising the Company Chairman, the Company Executive Director, a Senior 
Elected Member from this Council, a Senior Elected Member from South Lakeland 
District Council, the Principal of Furness College, five Senior Representatives of 
Business and a Senior Trade Union Representative. 
 
The Council had three representatives on the former Board comprising two elected 
members and the Chief Executive.  Under the new structure representation would 
reduce to one senior representative of the Council with a senior officer in attendance 
though not a member of the Board. 
 
This Committee on 23rd May 2012 had agreed that Council representatives on the 
Board should be Councillors Pidduck and Richardson.   
 
RESOLVED:- To agree to nominate the Leader of the Council to serve on the 
Furness Enterprise Board for the remainder of the municipal year. 
 

98 – Parking Services Management Structure 
 

The Deputy Executive Director reminded the Committee that the new Parking 
Services management structure had been approved at this Committee on 14th 
November 2012, subject to satisfactory consultation with the affected postholder. 
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Subsequent consultations had failed to reach agreement with regard to the grading 
proposed for the new role.  
 
Representations from Unison and management response was considered by the 
Committee. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree that, notwithstanding the representations made on behalf of 
the postholder, PO6 was the appropriate spinal column point for the Parking and 
Admin. Services Manager post and that the Council’s Establishment be amended 
accordingly. 
 
99 – Advice Services Transition Grant 
 
The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Big Lottery Fund (BIG) had 
set up the Advice Services Transition Fund to enable local not-for-profit providers of 
advice services in England to continue to give vital help to people and communities.  
The total funding of £65 million was provided by BIG and the Cabinet Office, with 
applications made to BIG. 
 
The purpose was to help the not-for-profit sector transform and adapt to a new 
funding environment by renewing its service models to reduce duplication, measure 
the difference services could make to people’s lives, and bring providers together to 
be more efficient and effective.  In order to thrive and secure its future sustainability, 
the independent advice sector would also need to be more enterprising and 
business-minded. 
 
Funding would be available to partnerships of local not-for-profit advice providers 
who could come together in an area and demonstrate that they had compelling plans 
to improve services and make them more viable. 
 
Partners should be organisations that provide free advice, help and support to people 
about their rights and responsibilities.  Partnerships could include other not-for-profit 
organisations where it could be shown that they would strengthen the proposal.  The 
range of advice providers within the partnership should reflect the full needs of the 
people and communities in the area.  That was expected to include the provision of 
advice on welfare benefits, debt, housing and employment. 
 
Grants of between £50,000 and £350,000 would be available to be spent over two 
years.  It was anticipated that the fund would make approximately 300 awards.  
 

Barrow Citizen’s Advice Bureau (CAB) wished to put a bid in for grant and any bid 
must have the support of the local authority, with only one bid being supported by 
each local authority.  CAB had been discussing the bid with Age UK, Mind and the 
Barrow and District Disability Association. 
 

He was not aware that any other organisation was looking to bid.  Applications had to 
be submitted by 28th January, 2013. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree to support Barrow Citizen’s Advice Bureau’s application for 
Advice Services Transition Grant. 
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REFERRED ITEMS 

 
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION 

 
100 – Housing Revenue Account 2013-2014 
 
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Housing Management 
Forum held on 17th January, 2013 on the Housing Revenue Account. 
 
N.B.  The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of the meeting. 
 
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:- 
 
1. To note information at point (1) of the report; 

2. To note the information regarding balances at point (2) of the report; 

3. To note the information in point (3) of the report and agree the 2013/14 budget 
as shown at Appendix A of the report; 

4. To agree an average increase of 3.85% in line with Rent Restructuring 
guidelines and note the effect on individual rents shown at Appendix B of the 
report; 

5. To agree the increase of Garage charges of 3.85% as show at point (4.1) of 
the report; and 

6. To note the information at point (4.2) of the report. 

 
101 – Budget Proposals 2013-2014 
 
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the approved Budget Strategy 
covered the financial years 2012-2013 to 2015-2016.  The Budget Strategy had been 
designed to reduce the Council’s core budget to the levels that would be supported 
by Government support and income from the council tax.  The long term aim was to 
have a sustainable budget level. 
 
Government support in 2010-2011 had been £9,084,171 and was projected to be 
£4,949,312 in 2015-2016.  That was a reduction of £4,134,859, or 46%.  As the 
funding available to the General Fund reduced, so must the net expenditure.  
Reducing the net expenditure meant that spend could be reduced and income could 
be increased, together these reduce the net expenditure. 
 
If no action had been taken and the Budget Strategy was not implemented, then by 
2015-2016 the shortfall on the revenue budget would be £5,012,688. 
 
The key components of the Budget Strategy were considered by the Committee. 
 
The projected outturn for 2012-2013 was a contribution to the General Fund balance 
of £61,610.  That consisted of one-off income of £65,810 including a final dividend 
received and one-off spend of £4,200 including work in default. 
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The 2012-2013 budget had included a contribution to the Restructuring Reserve of 
£1,309,580.  That was now projected to be £839,420, a reduction of £470,160 to take 
account of the net of revisions in 2012-2013 to income, contracts and treasury 
management. 
 
She reported that this was the first settlement under the new financial relationship 
between Central and Local Government.  That settlement had also been referred to 
as the Start-Up Funding Assessment because it was the start of the Business Rate 
Retention scheme.  From 2013-2014 Councils would be able to keep half of any 
increases in business rates to invest locally; shared between the Council 40% and 
Cumbria County Council 10%.  Properties may also come out of rating and those 
Business Rates would be lost, so there were considerations on both sides for 
Business Rate Retention.  No additional income had been built into the proposed 
General Fund revenue budget for 2013-2014. 
 
The provisional settlement for 2013-2014 was £6,843,307. 
 
The Budget Strategy had anticipated £6,456,353 of Government support.  The 
settlement was £386,954 higher than the Budget Strategy.  It was proposed that 
£219,174 be used to balance the 2013-2014 revenue budget and that the remaining 
£167,780 was contributed to reserves. 
 
The Revenue Spending Power was the sum of the Council Tax requirement, the 
Start-Up Funding Assessment (the settlement) and other non-ring-fenced 
Government grants awarded.  The average reduction in spending power was 1.7% 
with no Council seeing a reduction of more than 8.8% after taking into consideration 
the Efficiency Support Grant. 
 
The Revenue Spending Power for the Council for 2012-2013 was £13.953 million 
and for 2013-2014 was £11.594 million; a reduction of £2.359 million, 16.9%. 
Taking the Efficiency Support Grant into account, the 2013-2014 Revenue Spending 
Power became £12.725 million; a reduction against 2012-2013 of £1.228 million, 
8.8%. 
 
The proposed General Fund revenue budget for 2013-2014 was £11,054,830 and did 
not include the parish precepts.  There was an element of the Council Tax Support 
funding that was payable to the parishes and that had been estimated as £15,000 
until the parish precepts were known.  The exact figure would be included when the 
budget was presented at the Council meeting. 
 
The net revenue budget was higher than the £10,534,479 estimated in the Budget 
Strategy by £520,351.  The elements making up that increase had either been 
reported in the quarterly finances monitoring report or were to be reported in the next 
quarterly report.  The elements of the increased net revenue budget were considered 
by the Committee. 
 
A number of items had been identified separately which were considered by the 
Committee either included in or excluded from the proposed revenue budget of 
£11,054,830. 
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The Government had proposed a grant worth a 1% council tax rise that would be 
paid for 2013-2014 and 2014-2015 for a freeze in 2013-2014.  The provisional 
amount for Barrow was £44,996.  The budget had been based on a 1.9% increase.  
The Council Tax increase for 2013-2014 would generate £69,600 and comparing the 
offer in terms of the Budget Strategy, the Council would receive grant of £89,992 but 
would have lost £212,790 by 2015-2016. 
 
Where the Revenue Spending Power had reduced more than 8.8%, the Government 
had awarded an Efficiency Support Grant; seven Councils had been awarded the 
grant for 2013-2014.  The Council was the 4th biggest loser and had been awarded 
£1,132,562.  There were conditions that the Council must undertake to comply with in 
the use of the grant and they were awaited. 
 
The grant would be available for 2014-2015 but was dependent upon performance in 
2013-2014.  
 
The initial draft figures for 2014-2015 had showed Government support of 
£5,961,000 which had included £95,000 for homeless prevention and £109,000 as 
the last year of the 2011-2012 Council Tax Freeze Fund. 
 
The Budget Strategy had anticipated £4,961,062 before the changes in Council Tax 
Support that were now rolled into the Government support figure and were not 
identified separately after 2013-2014.  That meant that there was an assumed 
£904,938 included for Council Tax Support and potential additional grant.  Given that 
£219,174 was required to balance the 2013-2014 budget, any additional grant may 
be required to support the budget going forward.  The projections of the Medium 
Term Financial Plan would make that position clearer.   
 
The homeless prevention funding was added into the expenditure once it was 
awarded so that was not additional funding for the General Fund. 
 
The Housing Revenue Account budget had been submitted to the Housing 
Management Forum for consultation on 17th January, 2013. 
 
The Committee also considered the Capital Programme, Treasury Management 
Strategy, Reserves and Balances. 
 
Once the budget proposals had been agreed by this Committee, public consultation 
would commence immediately on the Council’s website until 15th February, 2013. 
In addition, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee would meet to discuss the budget 
proposals on 31st January, 2013. 
 
The Council would meet on 26th February, 2013, to consider the results of the 
consultation process and recommend any amendments as necessary and set the 
Council Tax for 2013-2014. 
 
RECOMMENDED:-  
 
1. To agree the budget consultation process as referred to in the report; 
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2. To note that the Budget Council was to be held on 26th February, 2013 at 5.30 
p.m; and 

 
To recommend the Council:- 
 
3. To set the budget at £11,054,830 excluding parish precepts, with a 1.9% 

increase in the borough element of the Council Tax; 
 
4. To agree to use £219,174 of the financial settlement to balance the 2013-2014 

budget; 
 
5. To agree to add £167,780 of the financial settlement to reserves. 
 
6. To agree to retain the Neighbourhood Management Team and the Operational 

Costs of 242/244 Dalton Road at a cost of £87,690; 
 
7. To agree to the £8,000 increase in professional fees for Environmental Health 

duties; 
 
8. To agree to the £5,000 reduction in the Members training budget; 
 
9. To agree to the addition of £3,500 for membership of the Industrial 

Communities Alliance. 
 
10. To agree to end the supply of dog fouling bags, saving £2,000; 
 
11. To agree the car parking pay and display charges as listed in the report;  
 
12. To agree the price increases as listed in the report; 
 
13. To decline the Council Tax Freeze Grant offered for 2013-2014 as referred to 

in the report; 
 
14. To approve the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum 

regarding the Housing Revenue Account; 
 
15. To approve the Capital Programme for 2013-2014 to 2015-2016 as referred to 

in the report; 
 
16. To approve the Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2013-2014 to 

2015-2016 as referred to in the report; 
 
17. To approve the borrowing Approved Limit for 2013-2014 as £58 million; and 
 
18. To approve the movements in reserves and balances as set out in the report, 

adjusted for 242/244 Dalton Road. 
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102 – Council Tax Discount 
 
The Borough Treasurer reminded the Committee that in April 2005 the second 
homes discount had been reduced from 50% to 10%.  Following that the residents of 
Piel Island cottages had requested a review of the reduction given that the cottages 
were closed for up to six months of the year and that the services and amenities were 
restricted.  The review also considered the beach huts at Lowsy Point which had 
similar characteristics and concluded that the 50% discount should remain.  That had 
been approved by Council on 25th October 2005 with the conditions that there was a 
covenant restricting the length of time that the dwelling could be occupied, that 
vehicle access to the dwelling made it impractical for the Council to deliver key direct 
services such as the collection of domestic waste and street cleansing, and wheeled 
vehicular access was prevented at least daily by the tide. 
 
There were seven Piel Island cottages that were second homes and sixteen of the 
beach huts at Lowsy Point.  The cost of awarding the 50% discount was £12,175, 
with the Council’s share of that cost being £1,602. 
 
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the award of the 
discretionary discount to the seven Piel Island Cottages and the 16 beach huts at 
Lowsy Point. 
 
103 – Establishment – Budget 2013-2014 
 
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that there were a number of 
establishment changes that had been included in the proposed General Fund 
revenue budget for 2013-2014.  These were regarding the Neighbourhood 
Management Team, Borough Kennels and Parking and Admin. Services. 
 
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:- 
 
(i) To delete posts DNM030 and DNM050 from the Council’s Establishment; 
 
(ii) To create a 30 hour post on Manual Scale 3 at the Borough Kennels. 
 
(iii) To permanently upgrade postholder DES170 to Scale 2/3. 
 
The meeting ended at 3.30  p.m. 
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             Part One 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (D) 
Agenda 

Item 
7 

Date of Meeting: 20th February, 2013 

Reporting Officer:      Executive Director 

 

Title: Efficiency Support Grant 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
The Government have offered Efficiency Support Grant of £1.175m in each of 
the next two financial years.  The Grant has to be applied for through a 
business case based upon five areas of potential savings. 
 
Recommendations 
 
1. To agree that approval of the business case be delegated to the 

Executive Director, Borough Treasurer and the Chairman of the 
Executive Committee; and 

 
2. To agree to make a submission for Efficiency Support Grant for the 

2013/14 financial year. 

 
Report 
 
As part of the Local Government Finance Settlement for 2013/14, the Council 
has been offered Efficiency Support Grant ESG of £1,175,118 for 2013/14 
with a similar amount being made available in 2014/15. 
 
ESG is offered to seven Council’s whose revenue spending power has been 
reduced by more than 8.8%.  Adjusted final settlement figures for Barrow 
show a reduction in revenue spending power between 2012/13 and 2013/14 
of £2.335m – 17.7%.  The purpose of the Grant is to provide an incentive ‘to 
make the reforms (proper shared management structures; shared back office 
and front line services; and outsourcing) necessary to reduce costs effectively 
and to put them on a sustainable footing going forward’. 
 
Receipt of funding for other grants is dependent upon Government approval 
of a business case which is prescribed by DCLG.  Year 2 funding is 
dependent upon performance in the first year.  The specification of the 
business case for ESG is reproduced at Appendix 1, this must be submitted 
to DCLG by 22nd March. 
 
Members will note that the business case must cover a commitment to 
consider moving to a shared Chief Executive function and share a Senior 
Management Team over the two year period.  In addition to this requirement 
the bid must set out proposals for savings in some or all of the following 
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areas: shared service delivery, including outsourcing; joint procurement; 
strategic asset management; and their local authorities own ideas for making 
savings. 
 
Officers have started to prepare a submission, and I believe a good business 
case can be made based upon the Budget Strategy and other policies you 
have agreed.  I will update Members on progress with the business case at 
your meeting, with the final submission being agreed at your next meeting. 
 
(i) Legal Implications 
 
The recommendation has no legal implications. 
 
(ii) Risk Assessment 
 
The recommendation has no, minor or significant implications. 
 
(iii) Financial Implications 
 
Efficiency Support Grant of £1.175m has been offered to the Council in 
2013/14 and 2014/15 financial years. 
 
(iv) Health and Safety Implications 
 
The recommendation has no implications. 
 
(v) Equality and Diversity 
 
The recommendation has no detrimental impact on service users showing any 
of the protected characteristics under current Equalities legislation. 
 
(vi) Health and Well-being Implications 
 
The recommendation has no adverse effect on the Health and Wellbeing of 
users of this service. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Correspondence held by the Executive Director. 
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             Part One 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (D) 
Agenda 

Item 
8 

Date of Meeting: 20th February, 2013 

Reporting Officer:       Executive Director 

 

Title: Cumbria Police and Crime Commissioner, Offer of 
Matched Funding to Target Anti-Social Behaviour: 
CCTV 

 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
The Cumbria Police and Crime Commissioner has offered the Council 
£100,000 towards the costs of reducing anti-social behaviour.  This should be 
allocated for upgrading and operational costs of CCTV in the Borough, though 
a reduction in the number of cameras in Barrow would be required.  As the 
financial offer needs to be matched, £50,000 would be required from the 
Council’s Capital Programme. 
 
Recommendations: 
 
1. To agree that the funding from the Cumbria Police and Crime 

Commissioner be allocated to upgrading and operational costs of 
CCTV as outlined in the report; 

 
2. To agree that £50,000 from the Asset Investment Fund of the Capital 

Programme for 2013/14 is allocated against this project; and 
 
3. To agree that Officers are delegated to make the business case 

submission to the Police and Crime Commissioner by 11th March 
2013. 

 

Report 
 

The Cumbria Police and Crime Commissioner has offered each District 
Council in Cumbria a one-off sum of £100,000 to target anti-social behaviour 
in their communities.  Whilst the money is not ring-fenced the Commissioner 
has asked that Council’s consider CCTV as one of the tools available to 
address this problem. 
 

The funding must be matched and the business case must set out 
‘unambiguous, measureable outcomes’ and be submitted by 11th March for 
evaluation.  I have already responded to the Commissioner indicating the 
Council’s intention to take up the grant. 
 

Having considered the options with police colleagues, I consider the funding 
should be used for modernisation and operation of the Barrow and Dalton 
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CCTV infrastructure.  Most of the cameras are approaching 20 years old and 
at the end of their operational lives.  CCTV is still considered to be of 
significant value in detecting and prosecuting crime, though some camera 
locations are of relatively lower value for this purpose.  There are currently 22 
cameras in the Borough 19 in Barrow and three in Dalton.  In addition 9 
cameras covering Ulverston are monitored from Barrow Police Station. 
 

Officers have prepared a proposal which provides five years line rental and 
repair and maintenance costs, replacement of 13 cameras in Barrow and 
three in Dalton, new monitoring and recording equipment, and a provisional 
sum to allow limited peak time active monitoring. 
 

The proposal would result in the loss of six cameras in Barrow.  There are 
significant variations in the effectiveness of CCTV cameras and those to be 
removed will be selected on their usefulness in detecting crime.  South 
Lakeland District Council are considering replacing the cameras in Ulverston 
and these could continue to be monitored at Barrow Police Station with line 
rental and repairs and maintenance apportioned accordingly. 
 

Members will be aware of the plans to relocate Barrow Police Station and no 
costs have been included for relocation of the equipment to the new site.  I 
have raised this with the Police and they are considering whether any capital 
costs could be accommodated within the new build funding package. 
 

The total cost of the above proposal would be approximately £270,000 to be 
funded as follows: 
 

               £ 
 

2012/13 carry forward        35,000 
Transitional grants balance March 13      85,000 
Capital Programme         50,000 
PCC funding        100,000 
 

Total         270,000 

 
(i) Legal Implications 
 

The recommendation has no legal implications. 
 

(ii) Risk Assessment 
 

The recommendation has no implications. 
 

(iii) Financial Implications 
 
£50,000 would need to be allocated from the Capital Programme Asset 
Investment Fund for 2013/14. 
 

(iv) Health and Safety Implications 
 

The recommendation has no implications. 
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(v) Equality and Diversity 
 

The recommendation has no detrimental impact on service users showing any 
of the protected characteristics under current Equalities legislation. 
 

(vi) Health and Well-being Implications 
 

The recommendation has no adverse effect on the Health and Wellbeing of 
users of this service. 
 

Background Papers 
 

Correspondence held by the Executive Director. 
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             Part One 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (R) 
Agenda 

Item 
9 

Date of Meeting: 20th February, 2013 

Reporting Officer:      Deputy Executive Director 

 

Title: Pay Policy Statement 2013/14 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
The Localism Act 2011 requires local authorities to produce a Pay Policy 
Statement for 2012/13 which is approved by Council prior to 1st April 2012 
and each subsequent financial year.  The Statement sets out Council’s policy 
relating to Chief Officer remuneration and demonstrates openness and 
transparency in decision making.   The Statement for 2013/14 has been 
updated to remove reference to pay multiples following final guidance from 
DCLG.  
 
Recommendations:  
 

To recommend that Council approve the Pay Policy Statement for 2013/14. 

 

 

Report 
 
Under Section 112 of the Local Government Act 1972, the Council has the 
‘power to appoint officers on such reasonable terms and conditions as 
authority thinks fit’.  A Pay Policy Statement has to set out the Council’s 
approach to pay policy in accordance with the requirements of Section 38 of 
the Localism Act 2011. 
 
The purpose of the statement is to provide transparency with regard to the 
Council’s approach to setting the pay of its chief officers by identifying the 
detail and level of remuneration of its most senior staff i.e. ‘chief officers’, as 
defined by the relevant legislation. 
 
This Committee are responsible for ensuring the provisions set out in the 
statement are applied consistently throughout the Council and recommending 
any amendments to full Council. 
 
The Pay Policy Statement was approved by full Council on 20th March, 2012 
coming into immediate effect and is subject to review on an annual basis 
being approved by 31st March each year. 
 
Amendments have been made to the Pay Policy as follows:- 
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 Further to changes to the final guidance for Pay Policy Statements 
from the DCLG, the 2013/14 Statement has been amended to remove 
reference to pay multiples (the ratio between top pay and median pay).  
Authorities are not required to develop policies on reaching or 
maintaining a specific pay multiple. 

 Clarification is now provided within the Statement regarding the use of 
Compromise Agreements. 

 Chief Officers no longer have a telephone allowance. 
 
A copy of the Pay Policy Statement is attached at Appendix 2. 
 
All Chief Officers’ salaries remain the same. 
 
(i) Legal Implications 
 
Annual Council approval as a requirement of Localism Act 2011. 
 
(ii) Risk Assessment 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
(iii) Financial Implications 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
(iv) Health and Safety Implications 
 
Not Applicable 
 
(v) Key Priorities or Corporate Aims 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
(vi) Equality and Diversity 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
(vii) Health and Well-being Implications 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil.
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Appendix 2 

 
Barrow Borough Council Pay Policy Statement 2013/14 
 
Background 
 
Under section 112 of the Local Government Act 1972, the Council has the ‘power to 
appoint officers on such reasonable terms and conditions as authority thinks fit’.  
This Pay Policy Statement sets out the Council’s approach to pay policy in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 38 of the Localism Act 2011. 
 
The purpose of the statement is to provide transparency with regard to the Council’s 
approach to setting the pay of its employees by identifying; 
 

□ The detail and level of remuneration of its most senior staff i.e. ‘chief officers’, 
as defined by the relevant legislation; 

□ Executive committee are responsible for ensuring the provisions set out in 
this statement are applied consistently throughout the Council and 
recommending any amendments to full Council. 

 
The Pay Policy Statement was approved by full Council on 20th March 2012 coming 
into immediate effect and is subject to review on an annual basis being approved by 
31st March each year. 
 
Other legislation relevant to pay and remuneration 
 
In determining the pay and remuneration of all of its Chief Officers, the Council will 
comply with all relevant employment legislation.  This includes legislation such as 
the Equality Act 2010, Part Time Employment (Prevention of Less Favourable 
Treatment) Regulations 2000 and where relevant, the Transfer of Undertakings 
(Protection of Earnings) Regulations. 
 
Pay Structure for Chief Officers 
 
The Council uses locally determined rates with spot salaries, which are subject to 
pay increases negotiated with joint trade unions, via the national pay bargaining 
arrangements (the JNC for Chief Officers). 
 
All other pay related allowances are the subject of either nationally or locally 
negotiated rates, having been determined from time to time in accordance with 
collective bargaining machinery. 
 
From time to time it may be necessary to take account of the external pay levels in 
the labour market in order to attract and retain employees with particular experience, 
skills and capacity.  Where necessary, the Council will ensure the requirement for 
such is objectively justified by reference to clear and transparent evidence of 
relevant market comparators, using data sources available from within the local 
government sector and outside, as appropriate. 
 
Any temporary supplement to the salary scale for the grade, for example ex-gratia 
payments and honoraria, is approved in accordance with the Council’s constitution, 
i.e. via Executive Committee and approved at full Council. 
 



 
Chief Officer Remuneration 
 
For the purposes of this statement, senior manager means ‘chief officers’ are 
defined below.  The posts falling within the statutory definition are set out below, with 
details of their basic salary as at 1st April 2013.  There are 6 employees designated 
as Chief Officers and receiving salaries over £45,000 per annum. 
 
Executive Director 
 
Salary currently set at £92,000 pa (spot salary) 
Set by Council in January 2012 as part of Budget Strategy for 2012-2015 
Will receive any inflationary increases agreed as part of national negotiations under 
the auspices of the JNC for Chief Executives 
Will not receive Returning Officer fees 
Will not be subject to performance related pay 
Will be published as part of transparency agenda 
 
Deputy Executive Director 
 
Salary set at £66,000 pa (spot salary - 72% of Executive Director pay) 
Set by Council in January 2012 as part of Budget Strategy for 2012-2015 
Will receive any inflationary increases agreed as part of national negotiations under 
the auspices of the JNC for Chief Officers 
Will not be subject to performance related pay 
Will be published as part of transparency agenda 
 
Borough Treasurer 
 
Salary set at £56,000 pa (spot salary - 60% of Executive Director pay) 
A 5% reduction on 2011 pay rate 
Set by Council in October 2011 as part of Budget Strategy for 2012-2015 
Will receive any inflationary increases agreed as part of national negotiations under 
the auspices of the JNC for Chief Officers 
Will not be subject to performance related pay 
Will be published as part of transparency agenda 
 
Assistant Director Regeneration & Built Environment 
Assistant Director Community Services 
 
Salary set at £47,000 pa (spot salary - 51% of Executive Director pay) 
A 10% increase to reflect additional responsibilities  
Set by Council in January 2012 as part of Budget Strategy for 2012-2015 
Will receive any inflationary increases agreed as part of national negotiations under 
the auspices of the JNC for Chief Officers 
Will not be subject to performance related pay 
 
Housing Manager 
 
Salary £42,453 pa 
Will receive any inflationary increases agreed as part of national negotiations under 
the auspices of the JNC for Chief Officers 
Will not be subject to performance related pay 
 



 
Recruitment of Chief Officers 
 
The Council’s policy and procedures with regard to recruitment of chief officers is set 
out within the Recruitment Policy and as set out in the Constitution.  Executive 
Committee or a sub-committee will make all chief officer appointments. 
 
When recruiting to all posts the Council will take full and proper account of all 
provisions of relevant employment law and its own policies (Recruitment Policy, 
Redeployment Policy) as approved by Council. 
 
The determination of the remuneration to be offered to any newly appointed chief 
officer will be in accordance with the pay structure and relevant policies in place at 
the time of recruitment. 
 
Additions to Salary of Chief Officers 
 
The level of remuneration is not variable dependant upon the achievement of 
defined targets. 
 
To meet specific operational requirements it may be necessary for an individual to 
temporarily take on additional duties to their identified role.  The Council’s 
arrangements for authorising any additional remuneration relating to temporary 
additional duties are set out in the NJC Terms and Conditions for Local Government 
Services for calculation of honoraria, and in the ‘Ex-gratia Payments Policy’ on the 
Council’s website. 
 
In addition to basic salary, the following posts receive elements of ‘additional pay’ 
which are chargeable to UK Income Tax and do not solely constitute reimbursement 
of expenses occurred in the fulfilment of their duties; 
 
Post    Payment Details 
Chief Officers  Lump Sum Car Allowances 
 
Payments on Termination and Compromise Agreements 
 
The Council’s approach to statutory and discretionary payments on termination of 
employment of chief officers, prior to reaching normal retirement age, is set out 
within the Early Retirement Policy and Redundancy Policy in accordance with 
Regulations 5 and 6 of the Local Government (Early Termination of Employment) 
Discretionary Compensation) Regulations 2006. 
 
The Council has an enhanced redundancy scheme in place aimed at encouraging 
volunteers and reducing the need for compulsory redundancies.  This scheme uses 
the statutory calculator (age/length of service) to determine the number of weeks 
pay volunteers will be entitled to and then applies a multiplier (2) subject to a cap at 
52 weeks pay.  Actual pay is used in the calculation NOT the statutory maximum. 
 
For volunteers aged over 55 and entitled to early access to pension, there will be no 
discretionary additions to payments.   
 
The severance terms apply to all employees of the Council. 
 
Any payments falling outside the provisions of the above policies, (pay in lieu of 
notice, working notice, gardening leave etc) will be made on a case by case basis 



 
and shall be subject to a  formal decision by Executive Committee and approved by 
Council. 

 
Use of Compromise Agreements 
 
The Council has developed a standard Compromise Agreement and implements its 
use depending on the circumstances of the leaver.  The following provides an 
indication of the criteria used to determine whether a Compromise Agreement is 
required: 
 

 Employee is in a Senior Management role 

 Employee is granted pay in lieu of notice 

 Employee has declined a TUPE transfer 

 Employees’ redundancy payment is in excess of £30,000 

 Employees’ pension has been enhanced 
 
If the answer to any of the above is ‘yes’, then a Compromise Agreement would be 
required.   In accordance with legislation the employee must gain independent legal 
advice and have their Adviser sign the agreement.  The Council will, upon 
production of an appropriate VAT invoice from the Advisor, pay the full legal 
expenses for the Employee, relating exclusively to the completion of the Agreement. 
 
Publication 
 
Upon approval by full Council, this statement will be published on the Council’s 
website. 
 
Lowest Paid Employees 
 
The lowest paid persons employed under a contract of employment with the Council 
are employed on full time (37 hours) equivalent salaries in accordance with the 
minimum spinal point with the Council’s grading structure. 
 
As at 1st April 2013, this is £12,145 per annum (spinal column point 4).   
 
Accountability and Decision Making 
 
In accordance with the Constitution of the Council, Executive Committee are 
responsible for decision making in relation to the recruitment, pay, terms and 
conditions and severance arrangements in relation to employees of the Council. 
 
Re-employment / Re-engagement of former Chief Officers 
 
The Council will not normally re-employ/re-engage former chief officers. 
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             Part One 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (D) 
Agenda 

Item 
10 

Date of Meeting:       20th February, 2013 

Reporting Officer:    Assistant Director – Community 
Services 

 

Title:  Police and Crime Plan for Cumbria 2013-2017 
 
Summary and Conclusions:  
 
This report asks members to note that the Police Commissioner for Cumbria 
has produced a draft Police and Crime Plan for Cumbria 2013-2017, entitled 
“Making Cumbria an even safer place. Members should note that this plan 
has been considered by and commented on by the local Community Safety 
Partnership Leadership group who have broadly welcomed the plan.  
 
Recommendations:  
 
To endorse the comments made on the Strategy by Officers. 
 

 
Report 
 
The Police and Crime Commissioner has produced a draft Police and Crime 
Plan for Cumbria 2013-2017, entitled “Making Cumbria an even safer place 
which is attached at Appendix 3. 
 
The key priorities which are identified within this plan are as follows:  
 

 Ensure Cumbria remains a safe place to live, work and visit by keeping 
crime at low levels, particularly violent crime, burglary and theft 

 Reduce the impact antisocial behaviour has on our communities 

 Reduce the impact of alcohol misuse on our communities 

 Tackle the problem of drug supply in the county 

 Reduce harm by tackling domestic abuse and sexual violence 

 Keep our rural communities safe by tackling crime and disorder in rural 
areas 

 Provide justice for the victim by detecting crime and bringing criminals 
to justice 

 Reduce adult and youth offending and reoffending by addressing 
offender behaviour and promoting the use of restorative justice 



 19 

 Establish a collaborative approach to providing support and assistance 
to vulnerable veterans to assist them to remain clear of criminal activity 

 Give due consideration to public opinion in policing matters by 
establishing an Office of Public Engagement 

 Ensure victims of crime have access to support and redress and 
establish an Office of Victim Support 

 
The commissioner has had this draft plan out to public consultation from 9th 
January to 20th February, and has been garnering feedback from partner 
agencies and individuals.  Members are asked to note that the leadership 
group of the Local Community Safety Partnership has considered and 
commented on the plan. 
 
(i) Legal Implications 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
(ii) Risk Assessment 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
(iii) Financial Implications 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
(iv) Health and Safety Implications 
 
Not Applicable. 
 
(v) Equality and Diversity 
 

Not Applicable. 
 
(vi) Health and Well-being Implications 
 

Not Applicable. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil. 
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              Part One 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (R) 
Agenda 

Item 
11 

Date of Meeting: 20th February, 2013 

Reporting Officer:  Assistant Director (Regeneration 
and Built Environment) 

 

Title:   Environmental Health Department – Establishment 
Change 

 
Summary and Conclusions: 
 
To ensure the completion of Statutory Duties in food safety, health and safety 
enforcement and infectious disease investigation, the Commercial Services 
section within the Environmental Health Department requires an additional 
permanent Environmental Health Officer. 
 
Recommendations: 
 
To recommend the Council to create a full time permanent Environmental Health 
Officer post within the Commercial Services section on grade SO1/2 (£24,646 - 
£28,636) with Essential User car allowance. 

 
 
Report 
 
The appointment will strengthen and provide additional capacity in the 
Commercial Services section for the longer term, it would be cost effective, 
provide continuity and the new post holder will be able to develop local 
knowledge and links with other local bodies to be able to respond effectively 
and flexibly ensuring the needs of the section are met. 
 

The Commercial Services Team carries out a number of statutory functions 
including Food Safety Enforcement; Infectious Disease Investigation; Health 
and Safety Enforcement and Licensing Enforcement 
 
The food safety and infectious disease functions require the designation of a 
Lead Food Safety Officer who has to comply with criteria set by the Food 
Standards Agency.  Currently only one part time officer can undertake this 
role, leaving a shortfall in cover, with further pressure on the service during 
any periods of holidays and sickness.  The Health and Safety function 
requires Officers to have ‘Section 18’ as defined under the Health and Safety 
at Work etc. Act 1974.  Currently only one Officer has the necessary 
qualifications and experience to comply with the requirement again there is no 
cover during periods of holidays and sickness. 
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The restructuring of the Environmental Health Department took place in April 
2012 following the loss of three members of staff through voluntary 
redundancy.  Over the last ten months it has become apparent that the 
Commercial Services section within the Environmental Health Department 
requires additional capacity to comply with the Statutory Duties due to the 
reduced number of Officers in the team. 
 
The areas of work where non-compliance with Statutory duties have been 
identified as follows:- 
 

 Infectious Disease (food poisoning) Investigations – Officers are 

required to investigate notifications of food poisonings.  Some 

investigations require immediate contact with patients because of the 

severity of the illness (for example E coli 0157 where in some case the 

illness can be fatal, young children and the elderly at the greatest risk, 

E coli 0157 is unusual in that very few individual organisms are needed 

to infect humans).  In addition should a large food poisoning outbreak 

occur, the reduced numbers of trained and experienced Officers would 

make it extremely difficult to respond effectively and take the required 

Lead role of the Outbreak Control Team; 

 Investigation of Fatalities/Major Accidents – Officers would be 

expected to investigate Fatal/Major Accidents in premises where the 

department enforces health and safety.  Fatalities would require an 

immediate response and a major accident a three day response.  

Again the reduced numbers of trained and experienced Officers means 

it is currently not always possible to respond to such situations within 

the required timescales; 

 Food Safety Enforcement – The Food Standards Agency sets targets 

for inspections of food premises and requires yearly reports from Local 

Authorities so performance can be assessed.  The lack of capacity at 

times means the department may experience difficulty in serving 

Emergency Food Hygiene Prohibition Notices; 

 Health and Safety Inspections – The Health and Safety Executive 

(HSE) and Local Authorities (LAs) are the principal Enforcing 

Authorities (EAs) for Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974 (HSWA) 

in Great Britain.  The primary purpose of the HSWA is to control risks 

from work activities.  The role of the EAs is to ensure that duty holders 

manage and control these risks and thus prevent harm to employees 

and to the public.  HSE and LAs both have a duty to ‘make adequate 

arrangements for enforcement’ under Section 18 of HSWA.  In 

complying with their duties under section 18, EAs are required to follow 

the Enforcement Policy Statement (EPS) on the purpose, method and 

principles of enforcement.  At present the HSE only require Local 

Authorities to undertake routine, annual inspections on ‘A’ rated high 
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risk premises.  This target will be achieved this year, however there are 

a significant number of unrated premises that require inspection to 

identify their risk rating. 

The recommendation to appoint an additional full time member of staff is 

based on the following comparisons between employing a Consultant in the 

short term or employing a permanent fully qualified Environmental Health 

Officer: 

Loyalty - A consultant can be flexible but also switch contracts at short notice, 
giving insecurity of provision, leaving suddenly and exposing permanent staff 
to pick the work up.  It also results in Officers having to retrain a replacement 
which can take considerable Officer time.  A permanent Environmental Health 
Officer would be more likely to remain with the council especially if they 
moved to the area. 
 
Long Term Continuity - Council Officers employed for long periods of time 
develop experience of dealing with businesses/specific work areas and can 
quickly answer queries which would otherwise take time to research.  
Employing a short term consultant on a short term contract would not achieve 
this. 
 
Cost – No additional cost to the Council, with £35,000 being already 
accounted for, the cost can therefore be provided for within the current budget 
setting.  A full time member of staff would cost between £24,646-£28,636 
(plus overheads) compared with £48,507 for a Consultant employed for 46 
weeks of the year (allowing for holidays). 
 
Availability - Finding a suitable Consultant can be difficult because 
experience has shown short term contracts/part time work is often preferred.  
In addition Consultants have tended to come from out of town, making it 
difficult to respond out of hours due to the long distance travelling.  In 
comparison it is likely a permanent member of staff would move to the area 
and work full time. 
 
Familiarity - Consultants are often unfamiliar with the area, premises, internal 
work procedures and computer software therefore it can take longer to 
plan/undertake visits and input the inspection data when compared to existing 
members of staff. 
 
Knowledge of Local Partnerships - Working relationships built up with 
colleagues in Cumbria, the Health Protection Agency and HSE are an 
invaluable source of information.  Recent consultants have lived considerable 
distances from Cumbria and therefore networking with other agencies within 
Cumbria was very impractical as well as the additional cost for sending them 
to Cumbria meetings/training. 
 
Flexibility (Licensing) - Consultants experienced in Food/Health and Safety 
would be unlikely to have any experience in Licensing which will affect the 
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flexibility of the Commercial Services section.  For the permanent 
Environmental Health Officer, licensing will be included in the job description. 
 
Given the current position I recommend Members agree to create a full time 
permanent Environmental Health Officer post in the Commercial Services 
section to support the completion of statutory duties.  This officer would 
undertake primarily food safety, infectious diseases and health and safety 
work but also basic licensing duties 
 
(i) Legal Implications 
 
The additional EHO post will support the completion of statutory duties in food 
safety, infectious disease investigation and health and safety enforcement 
 
(ii) Risk Assessment 
 
Non- compliance with statutory duties. 
 
(iii) Financial Implications 
 
An additional £8,000 has been allowed for within the provision of professional 
services, subject to Full Council approval on 26th February 2013. 
 
(iv) Health and Safety Implications 
 
Additional capacity for undertaking inspections.  The recommendation has no 
detrimental impact on the built environment or public realm. 
 
(v) Equality and Diversity 
 

The recommendation has no detrimental impact on service users showing any 
of the protected characteristics under current Equalities legislation. 
 
(vi) Health and Well-being Implications 
 

The recommendation could improve the Health and Wellbeing of users of this 
service, through pro-active work undertaken during inspections/investigations. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil
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